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Beatriz, had been left in Portugal, where she became
a nun.
Enrique had by no means resigned his hopes. He
made his way to Avignon, where the schismatical Pope
did all that in him lay to remove the stain of his
birth, and he obtained promises of aid from France
and Navarre. He is even said to have gone to
Bordeaux in disguise, and to have had an interview
with Du Guesclin, whose ransom he partly paid with
some of the money granted him by the French king.
Meanwhile Pedro was proceeding in his old course—
destroying all whom he viewed as partisans of his
brother, of however high rank or influence they might
be, and even killing a noble lady because he could not
seize her son. All this was but preparing the way for
Enrique, who had assembled an army, chiefly of free
companions, in the south of France, and entered Spain
through Aragon. There, in order to be safe with both
parties, the king sent to deny him a passage, but not
till he was nearly beyond the domains of Aragon. No
sooner had he crossed the Ebro, and found himself
once more in Castille, than he fell on his knees and
gave thanks for his return. The nobles flocked to his
standard, Burgos opened her gates to him, and he was
welcomed with delight throughout the north.
The south, however, held out for Pedro, and his
vassal Mohammed V. came to join the Castilian army,
and made ample reprisals for what had been done by
the Spaniards in his cause by destroying Jaen and
Ubeda. Disgust at his proceedings sent further sup-
porters to Enrique, who laid siege to Toledo, where
Pedro had a strong garrison. Marching from Seville to
relieve them, the king still expected safety, for a sooth-

